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THE DRAMA OF THE TtfO AMERICAS: MODERNISM, 
POSTMODERNISM AND DECONSTRUCTION 

The perlod of the past twenty-flve years In 
American letters—roughly from the early 19608 to 
the present—wltnessed a remarkable successlon o£ 
highly visible movements that were obliged to 
confront in one way or another the na ture, the 
scope and the validity of Modemism. This is all 
the more remarkable when we observe that the former 
date serves as well as any to mark a general 
recognition that as a creative movement Modemism 
had expirad—one could responsibly speak of it as 
dead. But the afterlife of this major upheaval in 
twentleth-century art and thought was far from 
over. Numerous studies began to appear, 
particularly in the last ten years, all showing 
the extended matrices, the broader contours and 
affiliations of Modernism ^. 

Consistently invoked in these studies are such 
phrases as "underlying assumptions,* "fundamental 
similarities, * "convergences of thought," 
"genealogies and family resemblances. * Such 
historical expositions seem to have extended 
Modernist boundaries in two directions. Attention 
to the conceptual foundations of Modernism has 
established greater connections between 
philosophers and literary modemists, with the 
salutary effect of bringing into closer 
relationship continental and Anglo-American 
literary Modernism. Secondly, as these studies were 
considered the largar dimensions of Modernism, to 
mark out an epoch, they necessarily involved 
Modernism with other crucial periods of our 
culture, with the Renaissance, with Romanticism, 
and with successive episodes that derived frcm the 
primary actions of Modemism itself. These 
episodes—the politically-active counter-culture of 
the 60s, postmodernism and American deconstruction-
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-have each provoked fundamental confrontatlons wlth 
the meaning of Modernlsm as well as reassessments 
of Its broader social and cultural roles. That is, 
golng beyond scholarly exposition, the very 
ezperlence of these later movements have prompted 
either a rejection of Modernlsm, wlth the 
accusatlon that its true motlvatlons and 
inclinatlons are revealed In the later 
manifestations, or a return to the aesthetic and 
philosophical valúes of Modernlsm, In regard to 
«faich the later movements are seen as partlal 
versions or else distortions. But the debate 
carries even more matter: the later movements have 
revived the fundamental Issue of Modernlsm's 
relationshlp to the valúes and assumptions of the 
modern West; that is, the issue of the 
antinomlanism of Modernlsm and its ambiguous 
relationshlp with modernity. This is why the 
American location of the debate is all the more 
charged wlth significance. 

Dramatically unconventional, Modernlsm 
continúes to require adjustments in normally valid 
scholarly preoccupatlons. This is particularly the 
case «hen the country under review is America. 
Modernlsm is inseparable from the true 
intemationalization of literature as well as the 
emergence of America as an exporting partner in the 
culture trade of the twentieth century. In all 
áreas, countries on the periphery have tended 
toward the center. As World War I brought America 
into activity as a world polltical power, so the 
years Immediately before and after what was once 
quaintly called The Great War wltnessed the full-
fledged participation of American writers in the 
creation of twentieth-century culture. It would be 
practically impossible to conceive a Modernist 
poetlcs without the efforts of T.S. Eliot and Ezra 
Pound and all of their confreres and compatriots 
who clustered so vlsibly in París and Londoñ in the 
earlier part of this century, and who gathered not 
only to learn and to follow but to teach and to 
lead. 
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Far from belng meant to convey a chauvlnist 
message, this statement registers the fact that the 
confluence o£ expatrlates served to créate a 
transatlantlc culture. One o£ the reasons for the 
remarkable long-lasting ascendency of Modernlsm, 
maklng it for the twentieth century what 
Romantlcism was for the nlneteenth—and that Is the 
generator of cultural development—is that the 
conditions to whlch the Modernista responded and 
made for thelr own, the cultural matrlx in whlch 
they flourished, would become the dominant one of 
the developing century. Today when we write about 
the reception of Modernlsm into America, for 
example, we are unable to make any valid 
dlstlnctions between what is "nativa American* 
(whlch phrase Is now only used by governo^nt 
bureaucracles to describe American Indiana) and the 
world at large. Thls was first due to polltical 
conditions before and after World Var II that 
prompted many to clalm America as their new home, 
but has now beccme simply a feature of the 
extraordinarily powerful means of contemporary 
ccxmnunlcation. Under the first, we can think of 
Renato Poggioll's Theorv of the Avant-garde , 
first published in Italian in 1962 and then brought 
out in 1968 by Harvard University, where Poggioll 
had together with Harry Levin made that University 
one of the major American centers of ccmparative 
literature. Such an instance of welcomed 
repatriation, however multiplied country-wide, is 
not the whole story. Nowadays, like business itself 
the business of culture is imiltlnational. The 
question as to the respective nationalities of 
Eliot and W. H. Auden has been brought up to date 
when we are led to speculate if the "New York 
Review of Books" is English and the "London Review 
of Books" American. Summary for our purposes might 
be the work of José Guilherme Merquior, the 
Brazilian «unbassador to México, whose From Praeue 
to París (1986) might hold the last word in thls 
study—and that is meant in more than the 
chronological sense. Published in England by Verso, 
distributed in America by Shocken, this work «nters 
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into the questions raised by the topic of 
Modernlsm and America as slgnlficantly as does any 
native-born work. 

An essay by Harry Levin, "What Was Modernlsm" 
(1960), can serve as a point of departure for thls 
essay ^. Its acknowlegment and that from one of the 
most precoclous early defenders of Modernlsm, that 
Modernlsm was then to be dlscussed In the past 
tense, was shared by two other leadlng American 
Intellectuals, Leslie Fiedler and Irvlng Howe. ^ 
The time of these recognitions is Important for two 
reasons. First It shows the longevlty of the 
Modernist reign. Modernlsts clearly outlived the 
ten-, fIfteen-, or twenty-year hegemony allotted to 
a literary generatlon. In short, they were able to 
enjoy thelr literary afterllfe in their own 
llf etime--without any sense of having been 
superseded. While it may be argued that thelr 
creative momentum came to a cióse sometime in the 
early years of World War II, they were not replaced 
by another literary generatlon. In the polltlcally 
consclous and active 308, they contlnued to be 
honored. Desplte dlfferent politlcal concerns on 
the part of a younger generatlon of writers, "they 
were stlll our héroes," wrote Stephens Spender 4. 
The contlnuity between the 1930s and the 19508, 
wlth all thelr evldent differences, is guaranteed 
on thls front when we observe that the latter 
generatlon stlll called the Modernlsts masters. 

The early 1960s is a valid point of departure 
for a second reason. That period saw a new (and yet 
not young) generatlon of American writers assert 
themselves, and by that I mean reclalm thelr own 
volees. Robert Lowell, John Berryman, John Updlke, 
Nonnan Mailer, Saúl Bellow and many others came 
upen thelr creative veins and volees that they 
were able to exploit and sustain well j.nto the 
decade and beyond. Moreover, in thelr own personae 
they became cultural artlfacts. » 

There is a broader social as well as cultural 
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slgniflcance to thls "break-through.* Thelr related 
works seemed to be based upon a new Intensity of 
personal experlence, a new valldation of th^nselves 
and more importantly of the slgniflcance of thelr 
own experlences. It was as If they had lost the 
need to refer thelr experlences to the approval of 
a ccnnmandlng presence, a presence that was no 
longer there. It does not matter If these works be 
labeled ^confesslonal* or'neo-Romantlc* What does 
matter is the collateral recognltlon they recelved 
as announclng a new moment, In fact, the much 
larger social and Intellectual change that we 
assoclate wlth the 1960s. Just as a new personal 
flre carne to expresslon In llterature, so a new 
moral flre carne to the front In polltlcal and 
social Ufe. The 1960s was a true watershed In 
America'8 reactlon to Modernlsm. The new needs for 
comminlty and commltment, the new moral dlrectness 
and polltlcal convlctlon smashed through the 
prevalllng sense of amblvalence and studled 
complexlty, the acceptance of the polltlcal status 
Quo. and the moral schlzophrenla that had been so 
typlcal of the generatlon of the 1950s, and that 
may be traced back to the ccMnplex consclousness and 
the aesthetlc and moral dlstanclngs of Modernlsm 
Itself. Whlle dlrected agalnst the more qulescent, 
unc(»nmltted and In some ways traglc generatlon of 
the 1950S, thls rebelllousness could not help but 
take Its toll from the legendary figures loomlng 
behlnd, and these were the great Modemlsts 
themselves. For the flrst time, Itodemlsm was 
dethroned, "de-mythologlzed.* 

Paradoxlcally, thls new cultural sltuatlon 
helped clear the way for a perlod of 
extraordlnarlly active attentlon to Modernlsm, an 
outpourlng of major crltlcal works, works that had 
as thelr maln Intent the clarlflcatlon of the 
larger purposes of Modernlsm. It was as If the 
Intervenlng perlod made posslble an adjustment of 
focus, and scholars and cultural hlstorlans were 
now better able to brlng ffodemlsm as a whole Into 
thelr slghts. More and more those drawn to wrlte 

— 13 — 



about Modemlsm felt so attracted because a moment 
had arrlved when they were able to treat Modernism 
wlth the same breadth that one mlght use In 
dlscussing Romantlclsm. Others felt ccxnpelled to 
take the measure of Modernism, to welgh its 
accompllshinents, and even assess Its deflclencles. 

Thls new order of the day would hardly have 
been posslble fifteen years earller. It was in part 
Biade possible by the large number of dlscrete and 
detalíed works whlch contalned the speclfic 
chronologlcal and blographical materials that 
enabled llterary historlans to make connections and 
mark convergences between the varled and yet 
related Modernists. Secondly, the new order was 
permitted by the psychlc distance in part promoted 
by the new attitudes of the intervenlng 60s. If one 
only looks at the contrlbutlons in the Important 
volume, Modernism» Challenges and Perspectlves 
(1986), whlch grew out of a centenary conference in 
1982, one sees that wrlter after writer, including 
Clement Greenberg, Robert Morgan, Martin Esslin— 
that Is, noteworthy and proninent defenderá of 
Modernism-- found occaslon to questlon and 
crltlclze the validity of Modemlst techniques, and 
more importantly, the lengths to whlch they were 
being taken. It is as if one had entered a new and 
to my mlnd necessary perlod of crltical 
reappraisal, where one could evalúate the palntlngs 
of Picasso, the poems of Eliot and even more 
pointedly of Pound, free of any need to enlist 
oneself as obligatory defender of the avantgarde. 
Lastly, thls perlod of enlarged crltical 
perspective and reassessment was actually requlred 
by new artlstlc and crltical movements. Willingly 
and consciously in the case of postmodemism, the 
issues of the nature, the scope and the valué of 
Modemlsm have been debated; unwilllngly and henee 
necessarily more by its crltics than its adherents, 
the same questlons have been ralsed by the advent 
of deconstruction, forclng us to griípple wlth the 
very meaning of Modemlsm, its core of valúes. 
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In the larger plcture, one of the major and 
understandably contlnuing engagements of Modernlsm 
has been with Romantlclsm. From the very flrst, 
Modernlsm was demoted as a pretentlous designatlon 
for somethlng that could be nothlng more than a 
post-romantlclsm. Paradoxlcally, Modernlsm was de-
legltimlzed hlstorlcally by the very establlshment 
of Its parentage, a domlnant and superior ancestor 
frcnn whlch It supposedly derlved its qualltles, and 
to whose resources it owed its own livellhood. The 
problem Is of course vezlng, particularly when we 
aclmowledge wlth Hugh Honour that the Impact of 
Romantlclsm as a cultural and a llterary movement 
cannot be dlscounted ^. The Issue Is compllcated by 
the obvlous cultural potency of Romantlclsm as well 
as by the dlfflculty In maklng distlnctlons of 
dlscontlnulty In any dlachronlc perspectlve. There 
are always harblngers, heralds and predecessors in 
the vast continuum of belng. Nothlng starts ftoai 
the unlmaglnable polnt zero. Yet, in any dlscourse 
of cultural hlstory, It seems ahistorlcal to deny 
Modernlsm an equal valldlty wlth Romantlclsm. That 
would be a procedure more or less llke declaring 
that there was no Renaissance but Luther was 
medieval. Particularly Is thls the case vten we see 
that Modernists repeatedly and convlnclngly deflned 
themselves by a posltion that Meyer Abrams, 
America's foremost Romanticlst, has termed 
" counter-R(»nantic." ® 

Such strong argument is always in need of 
specific demonstratlon. After all, desplte hls 
reverence for the metaphysicals and hls abhorrence 
of the Romantics, T. S. Eliot was closer in hls 
sensibility to the Romantics. Yet there is a 
profound dlfference as well as a dlscontlnulty. 
When we follow the Une of development established 
by the Romantics, the works of Tennyson or Hardy 
hold no surprise for us. We can Indeed make note of 
genealogical resemblance, even of a shared 
resources. But It takes no great imaglnatlon to 
percelve that followlng the Romantic Une there is 
absolutely no way we could anticípate The Waste 

— 15 — 



Land or ülysses. They have all the unpredictability 
of cultural innovatlon. Not only were Modemlsts 
thefflselves conscious of a cultural break (and that 
must count for somethlng) but an analysis of their 
works seems to corrobórate their Intentions. 
Moreover, that they dld mount a declsive alteratlon 
in the idiom or art is confirmed by their own 
sustained development, and the clear and 
indisputable fact of their long cultural 
ascendancy. These principies of cultural 
detennination will be invoked when we investígate 
the claims of Postmodemism. 

This account of the Romantic-Modernist saga is 
obviously an unfinished one; early primitive 
struggles are rarely abandoned but persist and live 
on to fight it out another day. Of more recent 
date, the argumenta of those wishing to assert 
Rooantic prisiacy have been refined by George 
Bomstein and Harold Bloom ^. Earlier argumente 
relied upon a Romanticism deeply allied with 
Nature; this connection was dissolved by Modemists 
«fao sought, as Ortega has reminded us. to bring 
metajdioric injury to Nature, to wound it and effect 
a severance. Both Bornstein and Bloom attempt a 
rereading of Romanticism and in the light of this 
new understanding come to see Modernism as 
"merBly* a transformation of Romanticism. Rather 
than characterizing Romanticism as effecting a 
displacement from a supernatural to a natural 
matrix, each vould see the Ronantic poets as 
substituting imagination of Nature. Romantic poetry 
is poetry of mind in dialogue with itself—*the 
poea of the act of the mind* (the title of 
Bomstein'8 introductory chapter that countains a 
highly useful suramary of the various stages of the 
Romantic-Modernist debate). In these 
reccmsiderations the major Modernist poet becomes 
Wallace Stevens. 

It should c<me as no surprise that'the latest 
installJBent should be offered by deconstructionist 
critica. According to Jonathan Culler, "one of the 
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principal efforts o£ deconstructive criticisia has 
been to disrupt the historical scheme that 
contrasts romantic with post-rcunantic literatura.* 
® With some point he refera to Paul de Man's 
observation that following the deconstructive mode 
would undermine all hlstoriography. As we shall 
see, there are other reasons for the deconstructive 
tendency to disallow Modernism and to favor 
Romanticism. 

More positively and more usefully, we can 
observe that this moment of Modernist reassessment 
has permitted the reclamation of many eclipsed 
reputations, Romantics among them, whlch had fallen 
under the Modernist shadow. In general we can refer 
to works of extraordinary imaginative forcé (if not 
stylistic complexity), such as Dr. Jekvll and Mr. 
Hvde. The Time Machine. and other such popular 
classics. This notable and necessary expansión of 
the canon al so n^ant that not only the Romantics 
themselves but Tennyson, Meredith, and the Georgian 
poets can have their fuller vlrtues appreciated in 
this time of Modernist reassessment. ' 

Vhereas the Romantic-Modernist saga could by 
its very nature make scant contribution to an 
understanding of Modernism, the Modernist-
postmodemist debate is directly centered on the 
meaning of Modernism: in fact, what is at issue 
seems to be a proper understanding of Modernism. It 
is for this reason that Postmodernism figures 
mightily in the question of the reception of 
Modernism. 

There are several dangers in approaching 
postmodernism. By emphasizing its filial 
relationship to Modernism, one runs the risk of 
delegltimizihg Postmodernism; that is, denying it 
historical validity, and thus possibly repeating 
the error of Rcnoanticists idio refused to consider 
Modernism as anything but a post-Romanticism. While 
acknowledging this to be a danger, at the same time 
one must recognize that history is not 
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symmetrical, and that while Modernism was able to 
assert an independent historical identity, 
Postmodernlsm mlght not possess the same resources. 
It Í8 a case for which there are no rational, a. 
prlori settlements. The second error, extending 
beyond matters of historical affiliation to those 
of evaluation, is that one might be using the past 
in order to abuse the present. This is a notorious 
error of historicism, one that was exposed by 
Nietzsche more than a hundred years ago (and by 
Petrarch centuries before that). Clement Greenberg 
and Hilton Kramer come under attack as sclerotic 
Modernists who somehow betray a kind of aesthetic 
conservatism (inescapably, the charge seems to 
proceed, allied with a general atmosphere of 
political neo-conservatism). ^0 Here again, 
however, the abhorrence of such an argumentativo 
position should not prevent us from making large 
historical and aesthetic judgements. Obviously the 
validation of post-modernism must not only rest 
upon the question of historical identity but also 
upon aesthetic accomplishment, and this is 
ultimately a question of judgment. As it turns out, 
both of these aspects of the problem--that of the 
degree of historical innovation and that of 
ultímate aesthetic and cultural evaluation--are the 
essential questions in regard to postmodernlsm. 
Happily, Alan Wilde in his Horizon of Assent 
builds an intriguing argument of historical 
development-- he denles a "sharp break" from 
"heroic Modernism" (E.M. Forster) through "late 
Modernism" (Auden and Isherwood) to Postmodernism, 
identifiable with the fíat, collapsed, minimalist 
style. ^1 

His book has the valué of a tightly-reasoned, 
historically-developed argument that is strong on 
cióse analysis of specific literary texts. 
Moreover, he does not accept postmodernist 
assertions at face valué, but is refreshingly 
willing to submit their texts to judgment and 
evaluation. 
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Two of the more significant defenders of 
Postmodernism, Ihab Hassan and Matei Callnescu, are 
important for other reasons. ^2 They should be 
brought together because each of their works 
appearing in 1987 contains the fullest 
bibliographies to date; each is marked by second 
thoughts on the sub jects--revisions, as it turns 
out, that tend in opposite directions; and each 
reveáis a significantly different personal approach 
to the subject. 

Ihab Hassan has been a longtime and stout 
defender of postmodernism. His discourse is 
serious, passionate and, at times, perfervidly 
vatic. He draws up detailed lists of contrasting 
qualities to distinguish between Modernism and 
postmodernism.^3 Unfortunately his schedule is not 
based upon a full understanding of Modernism; he 
consistently attributes to Modernists qualities 
that are of nineteenth-century Romantic derivation 
and to postmodernists qualities that are the very 
ones by which Modernists chose to define 
themselves. It is a rare student of Modernism who 
would describe the Moderns as being given to 
hypotac t ical as opossed to paratactical 
construction, either in syntax or in form. The 
Waste Land is disjunctive in structure, in 
language, even in allusion--a8 if the great 
classical phrases cannot be repeated in their 
entirely. Aborted speech, finally bordering on 
nothingness, is the painful testimony elicited by 
this poem of modern times. If it is fairly 
impossible to think of great Modernist works as 
ones to snuggle up to in front of a fire, in 
another contrasting pair of terms--li8ible 
(readerly) versus scriptible (writerly)--it is 
clear that Modernist would be placed under the 
second category and not under the first, as Hassan 
would have it. It is hard to conceive Modernists as 
falling under the genital-phallic, when that 
category is opposed to polymorphous/androgynous. 
Under this classification what are we to make of 
the "Nightown" episode in Ulvssea. or of Tiresias 
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in The Waste Land? The "oíd man with wrinkled dugs" 
indeed shares in the qualities of both sexes and 
presides over an Inferno that is far from phallic. 
And in the concluding series of terms, whereby 
Modernism could be associated with Origin/Cause, 
God the Father, Metaphysics (as opposed to Ironyl), 
Determinacy and Transcendence, in almost every 
instance one could take significant, self-defining 
statements and episodes by major Modernists that 
would be the exact contrary of these categories. 

Matei Calinescu's most recent contribution 
revokes a previously held position, one in which 
the "post-" prefix was determining, indicativo of a 
derivative and subordinate status for postmodernism 
in regard to Modernism. In many ways his new 
description of Postmodernism fits very nicely with 
the critical moment we have been describing: a 
period of freedom and reassessment in regard to the 
major epoch of Modernism. A broad eclecticism of 
taste and artistic cholee has served to inspire a 
new sense of elated freedom. In this perspective, 
there is a certain connection between the 
aesthetics of postmodernist architecture and 
Postmodernism in other áreas--although the full 
validity of the formulation depends upon the 
equivalence of modernist architecture with 
Modernism in other arts and literature. 
Postmodernism thus would convey a built-in 
revisionist playfulness, a ready hypotheticalness 
of all resolutions. As a description of both the 
situation of criticism and of creation it is 
immensely attractive, helping to define where we 
are. Postmodernism is a "possible frame," "a 
convenient frame for discovering or inventing more 
or less interesting affinities among a great number 
of contemporary writers." (301) Less categorical 
than Hassan's, Calinescu's position does seem 
adecuately descriptive of a genuine and far-
reaching historical entity. 

While understanding the full difficulty of the 
problem, we can nevertheless question whether 
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Callnescu squarely addresses the Issue o£ the 
relationship of Postmodernism to Modernism. To be 
sure, Postmodernism Is called a "departure from" 
Modernism, a "renovation and not a radical 
innovation." These phrases do not contradict the 
sense of "different, perhaps, but continuous with." 
Change does not mean discontinuity. However 
skillful, talented, dedicated and enjoyable 
postmodernist writers are, they cannot escape their 
historical situation, which is one of living within 
a scheme still controlled by Modernism. Here we 
might bring back the criteria of surprise and 
unpredictability. Having the Modernists behind us, 
does it come as any surprise that the 
Postmodernists should indulge in an aesthetic of 
"impossibility," that they should move from 
epistemology to hermeneutics, as it were? -̂A The 
issue of extraordinary Modernist self-reflexivity 
has already been introduced, and the step from one 
to the other is not exactly difficult. If we can 
return to the so-called Modernist "purists," such 
as Greenberg and Kramer--the designation is of 
course a misleading one--one can see that their 
aesthetic reactions do not emanate from a situation 
of stylistic disorientation. Having the Modernist 
experience behind them they are in full possession 
of the capacities to render judgment. They have not 
fallen suddenly into the ranks of the 
uncomprehending. Their "aesthetic failure"--if that 
is what it is--comes from understanding all too 
well the premises upon which postmodernist creation 
is built. They are not reacting to something new, 
or to something that they have not seen before, but 
rather to something that is all-too-familiar. 

This seems to account for the revisionist 
arguments of Ihab Hassan's own contributions to the 
situation of Postmodernism. Oddly enough, it is the 
experience of deconstruction that had led him to 
cali for a new moment (xi, 214): "The field of 
humanistic sense is now left open to a perpetual 
agony of interpretations, or else to silent 
dismissals." (204) In recoil from such constant and 
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cosmic aporlas, Hassan feels a need to return to 
sense ("Making Sense: The Triáis of Postmodernist 
Dlscourse" is the title of his major revisionist 
piece). He does this by returning to "nativa 
ground" and that is American pragmatism. He 
reaches the general conclusión that many arrived at 
much earlier, namely that happy results in 
literature and criticism may be achieved without 
finding it necessary to solve the unsolvable, to 
bring certainty where there will always be a 
residue of doubt. The inability to achieve an 
absoluta certainty had converted itself into 
absolute doubt. This is an argument made by Richard 
Rorty, when he urges American critics to dispense 
with metaphysics, and continué to write about what 
they know. Hassan of course means making sense in a 
fuller way. Consequently, he leaps over the 
somewhat blithe counsel of Rorty, to the more 
celebratory pragmatism of Villiam James, one that 
engages notions of "belief, desire and power." 
(206) Given the opening comments of this report, 
one may be intrigued by his approving reference to 
the Inaugural Address of Yves Bonnefoy at the 
College de France (1981), which contained a cali 
for a redirection of critical attention to positiva 
entities, to forces and presencas, baings and 
happenings in time. Such concern would not only 
portray history as containing events of importance, 
it would also regard literature as bodying forth 
qualities of ganuine affective forcé and 
significance. By carrying to the farthest extremes 
soma of the qualities of Postmodernism and 
Modernism, deconstruction has actually and 
inadvertently effected a substantial return and 
ravision--one could say, although Hassan does not 
acknowledga it, a return to the more complex and 
modulatad visión of classical Modernism. 15 

If Postmodernists like Hassan and Calinascu 
are constantly engaging themselves with Modernism, 
deconstruction seems strangely incurî ous as to its 
origins. Modernism is the avoided subject in 
deconstructive discourse. There are several reasons 
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for this. First, if one is interested in critical 
power, one does not effect such a takeover by 
proclaiming in an evolutionary way that one is 
carrying on the work begun by predecessors. One 
invokes some models, as it were, but one does not 
place actions in anything like an historical 
perspective. In regard to deconstruction this is a 
tactical but also theoretical position: if any 
text is a means of gaining access to the vast 
storehouse of language, then it is very difficult 
to perceive or even construct any history at all. 
Further, an unwillingness to confront the Modernist 
background to deconstruction might be explained by 
the evident difficulty of de-centering a text that 
is already "de-centered." No rebeliousness wishes 
to convey the impression that it is directing kicks 
against an open door. Not only does one not 
acknowledge real fathers but one chooses to 
dethrone imaginary fathers. I have used the image 
of "straw figures," as have others. ^6 Finally, 
there is yet another fascinating and quite 
plausible explanation of the deconstructive 
avoidance of their own genealogy. As J.G. Merquior 
argües, there exists a Kulturkritik at the heart of 
deconstruction. It represents a fundamentally 
antinomian, anti-rationalist attack on the 
intellectual and humanistic bases of the modern 
West. Its denial of history is tantamount to a 
denial of reality, that things do happen which are 
of extraordinary consequence. ^7 Unfortunately, 
and with tragic effect, even deconstructive critics 
are being brought to learn that texts have 
consequences, and external realities to intrude 
upon consciousness--fatally so. This inherent 
ideology is downplayed by American 
deconstructionists who are better able to do so 
when their own broader intellectual affiliations 
are ignored. 18 

If the question of the reception of Modernism 
into America has been mooted by the very character 
of Modernism and the role of Americans in its 
creation, the question of the American reception of 
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deconstruction is a living one and quite revealing. 
Here again there are many reasons to explain this 
extraordinary phenomenon--one that has had large 
consequences, as we have already seen, in the 
Modernist relationship with Romanticism and in the 
cited instance of recoil from Postmodernism. 

First, we must acknowledge that not only 
American cultural life but the overall situation of 
twentieth-century thought presented fertile ground 
for theories of literature that promoted de-
stabilization. In flight from two totalitarian 
regimes of extraordinary oppresiveness, the 
rhetoric of the time naturally inclined toward 
indeterminacy over determinacy, to unsteady 
outlines rather than sharp definitions. Fluidity, 
complexity, irony, ambiguity--anything that 
resisted unity and stasis--seemed to be 
preferred. There is, one could say, a historical 
disposition in the rhetorical dominance of the age 
to literary theories and movements that promote 
doubt and skepticism. 

Special American conditions were propitious to 
the invasión of critical theory. The oíd New 
Criticism, while capable of yielding rhetorical 
studies of complex poetic textures, soon reached a 
point of diminishing return. In the search for 
something new, which seemed to promise larger 
perspectives and even a sense of liberation, active 
university minds turned at first to structuralism 
and then came to rest in deconstruction. But this 
could not have happened had there not occurred a 
related and even more damaging event: the decline 
of the man of letters. Correlative to this absence 
is also the loss of the common reader. The two rise 
and fall together. This means that there were no 
clear and commanding volees significant enough to 
bring deconstruction to the test of broad public 
scrutiny. Deconstruction came to the front at a 
moment of dislocation between the university-bound 
intellectual and the public at large. 
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Of perhaps even greater importance in 
explaining the ready acquiescence of a significant 
part of the American university is one of the 
reasons for its greatness: the open-minded 
liberality with which it entertains new ideas. It 
would appear that the reception of deconstruction 
into America was prepared by the broader need for 
constant innovation that is endemic to the American 
experiment itself, (negatively, this might be 
expressed as a fear of accepting identity and as a 
refusal to enter into history). We must also 
realize that American pragmatism is itself 
congenial to theories that promote decentering. 
When to the entire mixture we add the ingredients 
of Modernism, that is, America's leading role in 
the dominant literary and cultural movements of the 
twentieth century, with its emphasis on complex 
consciousness, on self-reflexivity , on 
proliferation of múltiple points of view, and with 
its overall challenge to stand-points and staying-
points, then we can see that not only postmodernism 
(which is in its origins home-grown) but more 
significantly deconstruction could only come to 
existence in a common climate made possible by 
Modernism. 

As we come to the end of deconstruction (its 
career was remarkably short lived, and current 
critical effort is devoted to assessing whatever 
valid contributions it may have made), we now see 
more clearly that, like Postmodernism, it 
represented nothing so much as the end of an era 
9- In their mutually-reinforcing and consummate 
expressions of disaggregation they are the last 
manifestations of the age of heroic Modernism. This 
recognition has been advanced recently by two 
critics, Graham Hough and Irving Howe. I quote 
Hough's reaction since it represents a revisión of 
an earlier position in which he denied Modernism 
any substantial--as opposed to stylistic--validity! 

No Creative upheaval like the Modernist 
movement of the earlier part of this century 
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has come about, to make us re-draw the map of 
literary history. So one has the sad spectacle 
of many trim and high-powered intellectual 
machines with their wheels spinning vainly in 
the air. 20 

One can see here another reason why deconstructive 
critics would wish to avoid the question of 
Modernlst afflllatlon. But this same establishment 
of relationship has brought with it a renewed and 
constantly renewable debate about responsibility. 
As it turns out, the great confrontation of 
Modernism is not with Romanticism, not with 
Postmodernism or Deconstruction, but rather with 
the Enlightenment, and with its legacies and 
inheritors, with simple rationality, social 
amelioration and technological advance. If this is 
the case, are not Modernism, Postmodernism and 
deconstruction all part of one family--this is what 
the argument of shared familial qualities promotes-
-that is, part of one large antinomian current 
that, flowing from Nietzsche, threatens the very 
bases of modernity itself? When, under the 
influence of Nietzsche's early and persistent 
attacks on the culture as well as philosophical 
underpinnings of the Enlightenment, Modernism 
developed its pessimistic, anti-rationalist 
tendencies, did this not grow and spread from root 
to contemporary branch? 

This is the argument announced again and 
again, in various disguises and under various 
formats, but one that remains; it is abiding and 
recurrent, because it derives from the origins and 
the very core of the Modernist experience. It is 
the crucial argument, particularly in America, 
because an antinomian Modernism strikes at the 
very foundation of America itself, at the practical 
wisdom, at the cautious optimism and hopefulness in 
regard to the earthly city that reached its full 
expression in America of the Enlightenment, in 
figures like Benjamin Franklin and Thomas 
Jefferson. Deconstruction has inadvertently had a 
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salutary effect: it has revived the drama of the 
two Americas, wherein the one America of calm good 
sense and practical intelligence has been allowed 
to reshape itself and cali back to itself the 
America of constant innovation. The question then 
that remains is what acommodation America can make 
between its foundations in the Enlightment and its 
new, major participatory role in the twentieth 
century culture of Modernism. Can it survive a 
self-critique that seems so fundamental? 

The question might be posed another way, with 
accommodation coming from the other direction: is 
Modernism as antinomian, as counter-Enlightenment 
as would appear? This returns us to the question 
whether postmodernists and deconstructive critics 
are representative of Modernism in its full 
articulation and development, or whether they do 
not give extreme expression--extreme because taken 
out of the full balance of Modernist perspective--
to only one aspect of the Modernist charge, and 
that is its complex consciousness and skeptical 
disposition. 21 

The response of James Joyce to charges leveled 
by Wyndham Lewis against the "time-mind" of the 
twentieth century may be instructive here. ^2 By 
emphasizing so ephemeral a concept as time, Lewis 
railed, the Modernists contributed to the 
development of a "phalanstery of selves" and as a 
consequence demoted any sense of external reality. 
Grant Lewis all of his point, Joyce responded to 
Frank Burgeon (his greater response forms one of 
the Creative centers of Finnegans Wake.) does it 
cover more than ten per cent? 

His meaning is clear and accurate: Joyce's 
view of things is much larger than Lewis's partial 
Vision could allow. The Modernists could well 
entertain the world of consciousness (which Lewis 
associates with time), but they did not ignore the 
world of space, or external reality. In fact, one 
could say that the dynamics of their discourse 

— 27 — 



precisely calis for the interacting tensión between 
a reflective consciousness and the approach of some 
iinminent--and perhaps terrible--reality. Modernists 
regarded their attacks on the machine-like, 
categorical behaviour or rational, professional and 
industrial Western man as temporary and tactical. 
Their negative critiques were regarded as necessary 
efforts before the larger work of reintegration 
could be undertaken. Developmental, their earlier 
visión enlisted the necessary later stage of 
return. ^^ Put another way, we can say that The 
Heart of Darkness is transcended by The Secret 
Sharer. where the young captain's experience of 
doubleness, actually serves to revivify the 
structure of authority. The evidence is much too 
large and abundant to be presented here, but we 
can say that their works offered gestures of 
remediation. They were indeed psychologists of 
culture, but this does not mean that they tended to 
aestheticize experience. Not being industrialists 
they could only minister to their time through 
their words, but it is dif f icult to imagine any 
reader whose sensibilities would not be modified--
and for the better--by a reading of Buddenbrooks or 
The Secret Sharer. If we are to take Mann's 
enormous Joseph series as an indication, the 
emphasis on tolerance, consciousness and even 
practical intelligence--as Joseph the provider 
manifests--illustrates not only his, but others' 
attempts to strengthen sanity and humanity. 
Prompted by motivations of balance, the fuller 
Modernist development offers the hope for a 
reintegration of forces that had been harmfully 
divided. 

In regard to history, reason and external 
reality, we can see that the Modernists were far 
from their later followers. Like Nietzsche, and 
unlike deconstructive critics, Modernists did not 
seek to void history. Eliot, Mann, Virginia Woolf, 
and D.H. Lawrence were the most important 
essayists of their times. Their essays constantly 
addressed their present and changing needs in the 
light of the great moments and figures of the past. 
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They constantly sought to reshape the past, to 
créate new pantheons. They could in no way be 
linked with manifestations of counterculture, since 
their sense of themselves in relation to their 
history was continuous. 2^ Ñor could they be 
considered anti-rational. Their debates with the 
nineteenth century, with the developing time-world 
since the Renaissance, and with Romanticism were 
highly reasoned arguments, supported by significant 
developments in other disciplines and by other 
thinkers, by Einstein's relativity, by Freud's 
psychoanalysis, by Whitehead and Ortega's 
perspectivism, by Worringer and Wolfflin's 
contributions to art history. By virtue of such 
searching and reasoned critiques, Modernism became 
more than a literary movement--it carne to 
characterize an entire and long-lasting epoch. 

In closing, one is hesitant to repeat the oíd 
refrain "Only in America"--primarily because it is 
not so. Nevertheless, one has to recognize that the 
extraordinary "boom" in Modernist scholarship is 
not due merely to reviváis that regularly recur 
some twenty years after an author's death; rather 
it indicates a continuing engagement not only with 
Modernism as a scholarly object but with its 
social and intellectual importance. It appears that 
in America the need to come to terms with Modernism 
is a crucial one, affecting its major intellectual 
movements since the 60*s (even when, as is the case 
with '^econstruction, that conf rontation is 
performed by others). The reason for this is now 
clear. In confronting Modernism, America is facing 
its own coming of age, its own encounter with 
limits, with history and with identity. Modernism 
has helped America reach maturity, by presenting it 
with complexity, doubleness, infinite reflexivity 
and finally blankness, and yet by permitting it to 
return to itself. In some ways this later return 
was provoked by the experience of postmodernism and 
deconstruction. These extreme and distorted 
derivations of Modernism have prompted major 
studies, whose truer motivation may have been to 
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reclaim the fuller purposes of the major 
Modernlsts, but who now appear by a just appraisal 
of their performances to have been valuable guides 
to America'8 maturation. 
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